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Minutes of October 11, 2022 
 

WORK SESSION AND 
AGENDA MEETING 

October 11, 2022 
6:00 P.M. 

 
 
 
CALL TO ORDER 
 
SALUTE TO COLORS 
 
Mayor Zdichocki invited all those present to stand in a salute to the colors. 
 
MAYOR'S STATEMENT AS TO COMPLIANCE WITH P.L. 1975 
 
Adequate Notice of this Meeting has been provided according to the Open Public Meetings Act, 
Assembly Bill 1030.  Notice of this Meeting was included in the Annual Meeting Notice sent to 
the New Jersey Herald and the Daily Record on January 5, 2022 and was placed on the Official 
Bulletin Board in the Municipal Building and on the official website of the Borough of Stanhope. 
 
Furthermore, notice of the meeting time change was sent to the New Jersey Herald and the Daily 
Record on October 3, 2022 and was placed on the official Bulletin Board in the Municipal 
Building. 
 
In the event the Mayor and Council have not addressed all items on this Agenda by 10:00 PM and 
they are of the opinion that they cannot complete the Agenda in a reasonable time period, the 
Mayor and Council may exercise their option to continue this meeting at an agreed to date, time 
and place.  Please turn off all cell phones for the duration of this Meeting. 
 
ROLL CALL 
 
Council Members: 

Councilwoman Kuncken – present Councilman Thornton – absent  
Councilman Riccardi – absent Councilman Vance – present  
Councilman Romano – present  Councilman Wronko – present 
 
Mayor Zdichocki – present 
 

PRESENTATION 
 
Stanhope Board of Education (Special Election Project Details) – Mr. Steve Hagemann, 
Superintendent, came forward to give his presentation regarding the upcoming Stanhope Board of 
Education Special Election. Mr. Hagemann distributed a handout to the governing body. Mr. 
Hagemann stated the school has a proposed bond referendum to make significant upgrades and 
renovations to the facilities. The election is scheduled for December 13, 2022. The bond 
referendum election is needed to receive permission from the community to incur these costs. If 
passed, some of the proposed projects are: HVAC throughout the entire building, much of the 
system is original and currently window units are being utilized which are not as efficient and pose 
safety issues; replace a majority of the roof which currently has a number of leaks; the Media 
Center, which is a focal point of the school, is in need of renovation to update the room and the 
STEM Lab so the students can engage in curriculum to prepare them for STEM-Science jobs in 
the future. A section of the room will still be used as Library space. The High School has a state-
of-the-art STEM Lab and updating the elementary school lab would better prepare the students to 
enter the high school program and meet success.  The Middle School Science Lab is original to 
the school and the cabinets are falling apart and it needs a significant renovation. The Technology 
Infrastructure needs upgrading. A fiber line was run recently to the school however, the switches 
and access points are all outdated. The boiler is not in dire need of replacement right now, but it 
will be in the next four to eight years. The Faculty Room needs to be made larger to accommodate 
the copy machines and this will provide more space in the Media Room for the students. The 
restroom stalls and fixtures need to be replaced. The blacktop on the basketball court needs to be 
resurfaced.  
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Mr. Hagemann stated the school is not able to budget for these items due to the loss in state aid 
over the past five years. Collectively, the school has lost $2.4 million. The state aid decrease has 
increased every single year. The school has not cut staff and they have not cut programs. The way 
the school has been able to do this is by generating a significant about of tuition from bringing 
students in from other districts for special education programs. Currently, there are nine students 
from other districts attending Stanhope School and those districts pay tuition. The tuition amounts 
to slightly over $200,000 per year and is used throughout the building. Another reason for having 
a referendum is that the State will match the school’s referendum costs at 34%. The school would 
receive approximately $3.3 million dollars from the State by going out for a bond referendum. If 
the school went out on their own for these projects, there would be no reimbursement from the 
State. The current debt service is falling off this year which was incurred approximately twenty 
years ago when the addition was added on to the school. Once that falls off, there will be a decrease 
in taxes. The plan is, that if the timing is right, this referendum will be less than the previous one 
was. Most residents will see a decrease in their yearly taxes, even if the referendum passes. 
Councilman Wronko asked if the current staff will be able to provide the services to the students 
if the new STEM Lab is built or will additional staff have to be hired. Mr. Hagemann stated the 
current STEM teacher, Ms. Pipher, has been at the school for years and she has been doing some 
high-tech things with the children but does not have the facility or resources to do more. This 
teacher also continually attends training programs and often she does this on her own time and at 
her own expense. She will be dynamic in working with the children. The teacher at the high school 
is an engineer but Stanhope School is not going to be working with the children on that level. The 
goal is to prepare the students to be successful at the high school. Ms. Pipher is a STEM teacher 
70% of the time and a special education teacher at 30%. The only potential increase may be to 
have Ms. Pipher as a STEM teacher 100% and to hire or find someone in-house to be the special 
education teacher for 30% of the time. A relationship has already been established with the high 
school to coordinate the curriculums.  
 
Mr. Hagemann stated the total project cost is estimated at just under $6 million dollars. The 
expected state aid is just under $3.2 million dollars. The average annual cost to the taxpayers is 
expected to be less than $200 per year on a home assessed at $192,621.  
 
Mr. Hagemann introduced Mrs. LeBron, Business Administrator; Mrs. Herald, Board of 
Education; and Mr. Moscatello, President of the Board of Education. Mr. Moscatello stated this 
plan has been discussed for quite awhile and the school administration has done a good job 
planning it all out. From a Board point of view, as stated earlier, it is not possible for the school to 
put money aside to save in order to implement these projects. It would be great to be able to put 
this in place as the debt service is falling off and the residents would still see a decrease in their 
taxes. Mrs. LeBron stated the last payment for the current debt service would be April 2023.  
Depending on when the referendum is approved and the bond goes into effect, there could be a 
double payment the following year to stay on the same rotation. Mayor Zdichocki stated the 
residents are going to ask what the cost is going to be for their taxes and they will ask if these 
projects are truly necessary. Mr. Hagemann stated this is a 100% need. Three quarters of the costs 
are going to be necessary within the next three to four years. The HVAC will not last and the roof 
is already leaking. The roof is not leaking due to neglect. Contractors have been brought in for 
repairs but there is nothing more they can do. Mr. Hagemann stated someone could argue that the 
STEM Lab is not necessary but he disagrees. If the students in this town are going to have a 
relevant and engaging education, in fields that they will potentially be working for in the future, 
the argument can be made that this is a requirement. If we do not do this as a school, other schools 
will lap us and that will be a significant issue for the parents. There are Choice Schools where they 
could send their children. Mayor Zdichocki asked if, in moving ahead with this project, would that 
bring in students from other districts and can the school handle that. Mr. Hagemann stated this 
would not be an issue. Stanhope School is not a Choice School. Mrs. Herald stated having a school 
which is up to date increases home values and brings new residents into the town. This benefits 
everyone. It is a benefit for the children and it benefits anyone wishing to sell their home. Mr. 
Hagemann stated the school enrollment size is the reason for the state aid cuts. At one time, there 
were 450 students in the school. Currently, there are 315 students. There is definitely space for 
more students. Councilwoman Kuncken asked what changes have been seen recently with 
enrollment. Mr. Hagemann stated schools base their enrollment on the number of students enrolled 
on October 15th. At this time, there are 315 students, which is an increase of 15 -20 students over 
the previous few years. This does not include the 9 students who pay tuition. State aid is not 
received for these students. It is more cost effective to keep the special education students in 
district. There is one student who is in a residential program and must be transported to and from 
the school each day. The cost of the transportation is $50,000 for the year, which is more than the 
tuition. Councilman Vance asked if Stanhope School could become a Choice School. Mr. 
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Hagemann stated the school has tried and the County has contacted the State. The State has stated 
only the schools which became Choice Schools when the programs was started can be choice 
schools. No other schools will be permitted to do so. Councilman Romano asked, with the sale of 
the Linden Avenue School, how will those funds be utilized. Mr. Hagemann stated those funds 
may be available this year and, if so, they will be used to cover the increased transportation costs. 
Last year, after the budget was approved, a student moved into the district with significant medical 
and special educational needs. Unfortunately, this student cannot be educated at the Stanhope 
School. This student has to be sent to another school and the cost is approximately $100,000, which 
was not budgeted for. The funds may have to go toward that cost. If possible, funds would be 
placed in the capital reserve for projects which may arise in the future. If the $5.9 million dollars 
is approved, that does not mean that the school has to utilize all of it if they do not need it. They 
are not looking to spend money frivolously. Grant opportunities are being researched for the 
HVAC replacement. If grants are available, this would significantly decrease the costs. Rosemarie 
Maio, present in the audience, stated the $3 million dollars in projected state aid is more than 34% 
of the $6 million. Mr. Hagemann stated this includes interest. The state aid provided will basically 
wash out the interest costs. Ms. Maio asked what the referendum amount will be on the ballot. Mr. 
Hagemann stated the amount is just under $6 million dollars. Ms. Maio asked if the funds from 
the sale of the Linden Avenue school will be going to transportation. Mr. Hagemann stated the 
school is being sold for $330,000. The funds will be used for any excess costs outside of the budget. 
Ms. Maio asked what the costs are annually to maintain the Linden Avenue School. Mrs. LeBron 
replied the costs run approximately $70,000. Ms. Maio stated the $70,000 savings could be put 
toward the transportation costs. Mr. Hagemann stated the school received a considerable amount 
of federal Covid funding and they were told it can only be allocated in certain areas. The money 
has been used to fund salaries for one and a half of the teachers. When the money runs out in two 
years, the school needs to figure out how to pay those teachers or those positions will have to be 
cut. Some of the $70,000 cost to maintain the Linden Avenue school is built in for the custodians. 
All of this will not be a savings. It will just be time and energy that the custodians will not have to 
use to maintain the building, cut the grass and plow snow. There is enough work at Stanhope 
School to keep the custodians busy.  
 
Ms. Maio stated the school has a tremendous asset in unused property adjacent to the school. Has 
the school considered selling that property and if so, is it being advertised that it is for sale? Mr. 
Moscatello stated the area consists of 34 acres, 30 of which is wetlands and the area is land locked. 
It is only of use to an adjacent property owner. There was a neighboring gentleman interested in 
purchasing the land and he was asked to provide a proposal. To date, he has not gotten back in 
touch with the school despite the fact that the school board has reached out to him several times. 
Mr. Hagemann stated the proposed cost of the bond is being presented with an inflated interest 
rate. If the interest rates continue to rise, the cost of the bond could increase. It is possible the 
actual numbers may be better than the proposed amount. Mrs. Herald stated the Linden Avenue 
School sale has not been finalized. There is a chance the sale could fall through. Councilman 
Wronko suggested the School Board advertise the sale of the property with the help of a realtor to 
market it proactively. Administrator McNeilly stated there is a value to the land as a standalone 
but there is a value to the land for the person who needs it to make the other piece possible. The 
developer did manage to have the governing body put the property put back in the sewer service 
area but that was done in 2019. Even with that, the developer would have to get past the threatened 
and endangered species and DEP. There are no sewer pipes in that area which would require an 
extensive sewer pipe extension, pump stations and water towers. The DEP has very specific 
requirements for the conservation of the land. Councilwoman Kuncken stated the direction the 
school is trying to move in with the STEM program is commendable. This is the way education is 
moving these days. This will provide a jump for the students to be able to take AP classes in high 
school. Mr. Hagemann stated Dr. Rossi, at the high school, is trying to, and has been successful, 
in creating courses at the high school so the students can earn college credits. The goal is to develop 
a pathway to have the students graduate high school with an Associates Degree as well. This would 
save time and money for the students and their families. Mayor Zdichocki asked if the other 
sending districts to the high school have STEM Labs or are they pursuing them as well. Mr. 
Hagemann stated Byram has had a lab for several years and the Hopatcong Middle School has a 
lab as well. This is an area where Stanhope is behind the curve. Asking for money is no easy task, 
especially for those who do not have children in the school system. The money will be spent for 
required items not on things that would just be nice to have. Two formal presentations will be held 
at the school which will be live streamed and the information will be advertised in the newspaper 
and on the school website. Mrs. Herald stated the Board realizes this is a big ask. She is also a 
taxpayer in the town however, the HVAC and the roof have to be replaced regardless of whether 
or not the referendum passes. The funds will have to be found by cutting from other areas which 
could mean the loss of teachers and programs. Our goal is not to do anything to cause a deficit to 
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the children. We have been successful in doing this but now we need the town’s help. Mayor 
Zdichocki stated, of the council members here this evening, none have children in the school 
system. Councilwoman Kuncken replied that is how education works in America, you pay it 
forward. Mr. Hagemann stated the first presentation made was to the Senior Citizens Club. The 
school is not trying to hide anything from the public and the administration and school board 
promises to be as responsible as possible with the development and spending of the funds. At the 
end of the day it is all about the students. Councilman Wronko asked if the buyers of the Linden 
Avenue School have stated what the school will be used for? Mr. Hagemann stated they will be 
opening a pre-school. The governing body thanked Mr. Hagemann and the other representatives 
from the school for their transparency and for attending this evenings meeting.   
 
ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT 
 
Administrator McNeilly stated he no report for this evening.  
 
WORK SESSION 
 
Donna Wien Request (Purchase Property Block 10807, Lot 12) – Mayor Zdichocki stated a request 
has been received from Donna Wien asking if she can purchase the lot located behind her house. 
Administrator McNeilly stated the governing body has to determine if a minimum bid amount will 
be required and it needs to be offered in a live auction at Borough Hall with notification to all the 
adjoining property owners for the sale of any Borough owned properties. The Borough Attorney 
will need to be involved in preparing the paperwork. Once the governing body determines if the 
land will be sold, a review of the assessed value can be used to determine the cost. The lot is 
located on the paper street one block in from Elm Street and parallel to Elm Street. Administrator 
McNeilly stated a few weeks ago he did receive a phone call from Dan Cronheim who was 
inquiring about this property as well. Mayor Zdichocki asked the governing body members if they 
are in favor of selling the lot. There were no objections. Administrator McNeilly stated the lot in 
question is a flag lot with 40 feet of frontage on Elm Street which opens up to 80 feet wide behind 
her house and goes another 100 feet back. The lot does have potential access from Elm Street. The 
three adjacent property owners to the lot in question are Donna Wien, Dan Cronheim and Arthur 
Polwin. Administrator McNeilly stated the process could take approximately two months. The lot 
is .28 acres (1/4 acre) and it is currently assessed at $10,800. The governing body agreed to move 
forward with the sale. Much discussion took place regarding what the starting bid amount should 
be set at. Administrator McNeilly stated a determination needs to be made first as to whether or 
not the lot is, or is not, a conforming building lot. Administrator McNeilly will contact the Borough 
Attorney.  
 
NJ Natural Gas – Councilwoman Kuncken stated she and Councilman Vance attended a meeting 
with NJ Natural Gas last week. They spoke with the Engineer who is overseeing the gas line 
installation for Brooklyn Road. The Engineer explained to them that the top of the pipe has to be 
installed 34 inches beneath the surface of the road. Councilwoman Kuncken stated people are 
asking questions and NJ Natural Gas needs to provide a great deal of education on this issue. The 
cost for residents to run lines to their homes needs to be provided as well. Councilwoman Kuncken 
stated they were told if there is a street where only the last house at the end of the road wants to 
hook into the gas line, the company will not run a line for just one house. Administrator McNeilly 
stated it is still too early for the marketing to take place. The trunk lines need to be installed first.  
The line on Brooklyn Road is going to be 12-inch steel and having it installed three feet down will 
be near the Borough’s infrastructure. This will be a concern digging on Brooklyn Road. NJ Natural 
Gas has received their approvals from the County. The Borough is not the owner of the activity on 
Brooklyn Road. If the governing body receives any phone calls, the people calling should be 
referred to Sussex County or the NJ Natural Gas company. As the Borough experienced in 2014, 
when the installation of the pipe has to be run from Sparta Road to Grove Road, that is not an easy 
installation. When that time comes, the Borough police, ambulance squad, fire department and 
DPW will have to be involved. Mayor Zdichocki asked if Administrator McNeilly could contact 
NJ Natural Gas to find out the schedule. Administrator McNeilly stated as information becomes 
available he will inform the governing body.  
 
Fire Truck – Councilman Wronko stated someone from the fire department asked if there was any 
interest in donating the old fire truck. Mayor Zdichocki stated the fire truck is owned by the 
Borough and if the Borough can make money by selling the fire truck that is what should be done. 
The plan is to auction off the fire truck.  
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OLD BUSINESS 
 
Mayor Zdichocki offered the following ordinance for Public Hearing and Final Adoption which 
was read by title. 
 
Ordinance for Public Hearing and Final Adoption 
 
Ordinance 2022-10  AN ORDINANCE OF THE BOROUGH OF STANHOPE, 

SUSSEX COUNTY, NEW JERSEY AMENDING CHAPTER 
133, VEHICLES AND TRAFFIC TO REDUCE THE SPEED 
LIMIT ON STANHOPE-SPARTA ROAD 

 
 WHEREAS, the Mayor and Council of the Borough of Stanhope has, in the interest of 
public safety, investigated the existing speed limit for a portion of Stanhope-Sparta Road from 
Stanhope-Hopatcong Road (Brooklyn Road) to the Byram Township municipal boundary; and 
 
 WHEREAS, the Borough Engineer prepared and submitted a Speed Assessment Study for 
Stanhope-Sparta Road dated May 27, 2022, consisting of summarized findings; and 
 
 WHEREAS, the final recommendation of said Speed Assessment is that the speed limit 
of 35 mph for the portion of Stanhope-Sparta Road located in the Borough should be reduced to 
30 mph; and 
 
WHEREAS, having evaluated the Borough Engineer’s report, the Borough finds it in the interest 
of public safety to amend Chapter 133, Vehicles and Traffic, Article XII, Schedules by reducing 
the speed limit in both directions for the portion of Stanhope-Sparta Road located in the Borough 
from 35 mph to 30 mph, pursuant to the powers vested in the Borough of Stanhope by N.J.S.A 
39:4-8.b(1), N.J.S.A 39:4-197(1) and N.J.S.A 39:4-98. 
 
 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED by the Mayor and Council of the Borough of 
Stanhope, Sussex County, New Jersey, as follows: 
 
SECTION 1. 
Section 133-50, Schedule XIX: Speed Limits, shall be revised as to the speed limit on Stanhope-
Sparta Road as follows: 
 
Speed Limit 
 

Name of Street (mph) Location 

   

Stanhope-Sparta Road 30 From Stanhope-Hopatcong Road 
(Brooklyn Road) to the Byram 
Township Line 

 
 
SECTION 2. Larger speed limit signs shall be erected and maintained on Stanhope-Sparta Road 
to post the new designated speed limits. 
 
SECTION 3. Every person convicted of a violation of any provision of this Ordinance or any 
supplement thereto shall be subject to a penalty or imprisonment as expressly provided by New 
Jersey Statute. 
 
SECTION 4. If any provision of this Ordinance or the application of this Ordinance to any person 
or circumstances is held invalid, the remainder of this Ordinance shall not be affected and shall 
remain in full force and effect. 
 
SECTION 5. All ordinances or parts of ordinances or resolutions that are inconsistent or in 
opposition to the provisions of this Ordinance are hereby repealed in their entirety. 
 
SECTION 6. This Ordinance shall take effect immediately upon adoption and publication in 
accordance with law.  
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SECTION 7. Copies of this Ordinance shall be supplied to the Commissioner of New Jersey 
Department of Transportation, the Sussex County Division of Public Works Office of Roads and 
to the Township Clerks of the Township of Byram and Township of Hopatcong, Sussex County, 
New Jersey. 
 
On motion by Councilman Wronko, seconded by Councilman Vance and carried unanimously by 
the following roll call vote, the foregoing ordinance was adopted. 
 
Mayor Zdichocki opened the meeting to the public for questions or comments on this ordinance 
only.  Seeing no one from the public wishing to speak, Mayor Zdichocki closed the public portion 
of the meeting. 
 
Roll Call: 
 Councilwoman Kuncken – yes Councilman Thornton – absent 
 Councilman Riccardi – absent Councilman Vance – yes 
 Councilman Romano – yes  Councilman Wronko – yes 
 
On motion by Councilman Romano, seconded by Councilman Vance, and unanimously carried by 
voice vote, the Mayor and Council instructed the Clerk to post the ordinance and authorized 
publication of same.  
 
NEW BUSINESS 
 
RESOLUTIONS 
 
Mayor Zdichocki offered the following resolutions which were read by title. 
 
Resolution 167-22  AUTHORIZING EXECUTION OF REIMBURSEMENT 

AGREEMENTS WITH HIGHPOINT CONDOMINIUM 
ASSOCIATION 

 
 WHEREAS, the Highpoint Condominium Association is located in the Borough of 
Stanhope; and 
 

 WHEREAS, pursuant to the provisions of the Qualified Community Act, N.J.S.A. 40:67-
23.2, the Highpoint Condominium Association is entitled to receive certain services from the 
Borough or to receive compensation for said services in lieu of the Borough providing same; and 
 

 WHEREAS, the Borough has elected to reimburse the condominium association for street 
lighting, leaf removal and snow plowing for the internal roadways in the condominium; and 
 

 WHEREAS, the Borough has also elected to reimburse the Highpoint Condominium 
Association for the collection and disposal of solid waste; and 
 

 WHEREAS, the Borough and the Highpoint Condominium Association have agreed on 
formulas for the calculation of reimbursement; and 
 

 WHEREAS, the Borough has prepared a reimbursement agreement for the calendar year 
2021 for street lighting, leaf removal and snow plowing for the internal roadways in the 
condominium; and 
 

WHEREAS, the Borough has also prepared a reimbursement agreement for the calendar 
year 2022, for the collection and disposal of solid waste; and 

 

WHEREAS, said reimbursement agreements have been offered to the Highpoint 
Condominium Association and have been signed by the Association and returned to the Borough. 

 

 NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED by the Mayor and Council of the Borough of 
Stanhope that the Mayor and Clerk be and the same are hereby authorized to execute a 
reimbursement agreement with the Highpoint Condominium Association for street lighting, leaf 
removal and snow plowing for the internal roadways in the condominium for the calendar year 
2021; and 
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BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED by the Mayor and Council of the Borough of Stanhope that the 
Mayor and Clerk be and the same are hereby authorized to execute a reimbursement agreement 
with the Highpoint Condominium Association for the calendar year 2022 for collection and 
disposal of solid waste. 
 
On motion by Councilwoman Kuncken seconded by Councilman Vance and unanimously 
carried by the following roll call vote, the foregoing resolution was duly adopted.  
 
Roll Call: 

Councilwoman Kuncken – yes Councilman Thornton – absent  
Councilman Riccardi – absent Councilman Vance – yes 
Councilman Romano – yes  Councilman Wronko – yes 

 
Resolution 168-22  RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING FINAL 

PAYMENT TO TILCON NEW YORK, INC. FOR 
VALLEY ROAD & DELAWARE AVENUE 
MILLING AND PAVING, RECOMMENDATION 
OF AWARD NJDOT LOCAL AID PROJECT 

WHEREAS, the Borough was in need of milling and paving work on Valley Road and 
Delaware Avenue and through Resolution 141-22, awarded the bid to Tilcon New York, Inc., 
through the Morris County Co-Op, for a total amount of $124,147.40 on August 9, 2022. 

 
WHEREAS, the invoice for work has been submitted, and the invoice and work completed 

have been approved by the Borough engineer; and 
 
WHEREAS, the Borough Engineer finds that Tilcon New York Inc.’s request for payment 

of $109,327.60 accurately reflects the work completed, including the ten (10%) penalty assessed 
for non-compliance with the air voids. 

 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, by the Mayor and Council of the Borough 

of Stanhope authorizes the payment to Tilcon New York, Inc. in the amount of $109,327.60 for 
their services. 
 
On motion by Councilman Romano seconded by Councilman Vance and unanimously carried by 
the following roll call vote, the foregoing resolution was duly adopted.  
 
Roll Call: 

Councilwoman Kuncken – yes Councilman Thornton – absent  
Councilman Riccardi – absent Councilman Vance – yes 
Councilman Romano – yes  Councilman Wronko – yes 

 
Resolution 169-22   RESOLUTION GRANTING TAX EXEMPTION FOR 100% 

DISABLED VETERAN 
 

WHEREAS, the homeowner was approved to receive the property tax exemption of a 
totally disabled veteran as of the date of application, October 5, 2022, and is therefore exempt 
from property taxes from the date forward; and 

 
WHEREAS, the total amount due for 2022 was $13,218.47; and 
 
WHEREAS, the total liability is now pro-rated for 275 days from January 1, 2022 to 

October 5, 2022, or a total payable of $10,097.44; and 
 
WHEREAS, the property owner has in good faith paid the amount of $9,958.78 in 2022, 

leaving $138.67 due in taxes on this property; 
 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, by the Borough Council of the Borough of 

Stanhope, that the property 61 Musconetcong Ave, Block 10710, Lot 10, is hereby designated as 
a tax-exempt property and therefor all property taxes on said property from October 5, 2022 
forward are hereby cancelled. 
 
On motion by Councilwoman Kuncken, seconded by Councilman Vance and unanimously 
carried by voice vote, the foregoing resolution was duly adopted.  
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Administrator’s Comment – Administrator McNeilly stated all of the signs have been ordered for 
the speed limit reduction on Sparta Road. Fluorescent signs have been ordered which will sit on 
top of the speed limit signs stating the speed limit is “New”. The signs have not arrived to date. 
All signs ordered through Garden State are on a very long lead time. Nothing can be done to 
speed up the delivery date. The signs will be installed when they are received.  
 
PAYMENT OF BILLS 
 
Resolution 170-22 RESOLUTION OF THE MAYOR AND COUNCIL OF THE 

BOROUGH OF STANHOPE AUTHORIZING PAYMENT 
OF BILLS 

  
WHEREAS, the Chief Finance Officer has certified that funds are available in the proper 

account; and  
 

WHEREAS, the Chief Finance Officer has approved payment upon certification from 
the Borough Department Heads that the goods and/or services have been rendered to the 
Borough; 
  

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Mayor and Council of the Borough 
of Stanhope that the current bills list, dated October 11, 2022 and on file and available for public 
inspection in the Office of the Chief Finance Officer and approved by the Chief Finance Officer 
for payment, be paid.  
 
On motion by Councilman Romano, seconded by Councilman Wronko and unanimously carried 
by the following roll call vote the foregoing resolution was duly adopted. 
 
Roll Call: 

Councilwoman Kuncken – yes Councilman Thornton – absent 
Councilman Riccardi – absent Councilman Vance – yes 
Councilman Romano – yes  Councilman Wronko – yes 

 
AGENDA ITEMS  
 
All items listed on the Agenda for October 25, 2022 were approved.  
 
CITIZEN’S TO BE HEARD 
 
Mayor Zdichocki opened the meeting to the public after advising attendees that there is a five (5) 
minute time limit for each speaker.  
 
Seeing no one from the public wishing to speak, Mayor Zdichocki closed the public portion of the 
meeting. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
On motion by Councilman Romano, seconded by Councilman Vance and unanimously 
carried by voice vote the meeting was adjourned at 7:23 P.M. 
 
 
 
Approved:          Linda Chirip 
           Deputy Clerk for 
           Ellen Horak, RMC 
           Borough Clerk 
 


